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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, November 7, 2006 

Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Backues, Bliven, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, Henkel, Holschuh,
Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, Mortazavi, Moyer, Paoli, Paynton, Powell, Richmond,
Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Vellanoweth, Virnoche, Vrem, Wieand.

Members Absent:  Brandenburg, Butler, Chaney, Coffey, Gunsalus, MacConnie, 

Meiggs, Riordan, Thobaben, Van Duzer, Yarnall.

Proxies: Wieand for Cheyne, Lovio-Marlett for Rawal, Paynton for Roberts. 

Guests: Armstrong, Dixon, Burges, Earls, Ayoob, Mullery, Johnson.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of October 24, 2006
M/S/P (Backues/Kornreich) to approve the minutes from the meeting of October 24, 2006 as written, with 1 Abstention.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Proxies were announced.

Copies of the President’s responses to recent resolutions passed by the Senate were handed out.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee will be discussing a program idea from the recent Student Success Conference, and how it might be implemented at HSU.  The program “25-35” has been used successfully at San Luis Obispo to get students excited about studying.  The numbers represent the number of units (25) for a full load and the number of hours (35) that should be spent studying.  It raises students’ awareness of what is expected in terms study and homework.    
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  A campus forum was held on Monday, October 30 in Van Duzer.  The President and other campus administrators made presentations and answered questions regarding the budget.  An important hand-out was distributed at the meeting.  Contact Senator Larson is you would like a copy of the hand-out.  [It is also available on the University Budget Office web site under “Committees and Documents”.]
The University Budget Committee (UBC) met on November 3 and passed a resolution requesting an expanded UBC to deal with budget reductions for 2006/07.  The resolution was forwarded to the President.  The UBC continues to discuss cost center funding across the university and look at campus distribution of expenditures.  The next meeting will be November 17, 2 p.m., in the Corbett Conference Room.
General Faculty (President Wieand):  The General Faculty officers are bringing two resolutions forward today.  Senators were reminded to pay their general faculty dues.

Associated Students (Student Representative Backues):  The A.S. passed a resolution in support of a survey that will ask students what services they want on campus.  The survey will be used to help with budgetary decisions.  The voting event was moved indoors; it is part of the voter registration/voter education drive.  One of the student clubs brought the candidates for Arcata City Council to campus for a debate.
President’s Office (President Richmond): The President complimented Professor Llyn Smith and Senate member Jyoti Rawal on the organization of this week’s Dialogue on Race.  The sessions have been very instructional and well-attended.  Those who participated in the faculty and staff sessions were also thanked.
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  The “25-35” plan mentioned earlier is related to an effort that will take place this spring; encouraging students to consider taking a full load.  At HSU it would be “15-30”, i.e., 15 units for a full load (for the purposes of graduating in a four-year period) and 30 hours would an appropriate numbers of hours to be studying for students taking a full load.  The campaign will be rolled out shortly.  
1. TIME CERTAIN:  4:15 P.M.                                                                               Nomination of 2006/2007 Outstanding Professor Award
The Senate moved to executive session and then returned to formal session.
M/S/U (Virnoche/Schwetman) to approve the nomination of the 2006/2007 Outstanding Professor Award submitted by the Faculty Awards Committee.

M/S/U (Sanford/Larson) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
2. Resolution to Waive the TOEFL Examination Requirements for Incoming International Students from HSU Bilateral Exchange Partners (#12-06/07-FL)
M/S (Larson/C. Roberts) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution to Waive the TOEFL Examination Requirements for Incoming International Students from HSU Bilateral Exchange Partners

#12-06/07-FL – October 24, 2006
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends  that the requirement of the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL) to be waived for incoming bilateral exchange students from partner institutions who will attend Humboldt State University for one year or less.  Students’ English language capabilities will be assessed by criteria established by Humboldt State University, which will then be verified by faculty in the English department of the partner institution. The verification will be in the form of a document, or in a letter. 

RATIONALE:  In recent years a great deal of effort has gone into creating international bilateral exchange agreements. At the moment, Humboldt State University has eight such agreements in various parts of the world.  Incoming students increase our diversity and cultural awareness and are a valuable asset to the university. 

International students who participate in these exchanges are not matriculated students, nor will they be admitted as regular students, and participating in the exchange does not help establish residence. 

As a requirement of the visa process the students cannot be issued an I-20 from Humboldt State until the Designated School Officer, who is required to research the students’ English proficiency in order to issue the I-20, is able to establish proficiency.

It can cost $100 or more to take the TOEFL. At the moment all students, including bilateral exchange students, coming to Humboldt State University must have a score of 500 on the paper test, 173 on the computer based test, and 61 on the iBT, the internet based test. Many of the incoming students, especially those from Germany and other European countries, have very high level of English proficiency so the additional cost of taking the test is somewhat onerous and in many cases might be unnecessary. 

Humboldt State students do not have to pass a language test to participate in the programs offered at the partner institutes. They rely almost exclusively on Humboldt State faculty member’s decisions as to who we send. We should grant the same consideration to our partner institutions.

The resolution was presented by Professor Chip Dixon (Computing Sciences).  It began in the International Resources Committee (IRC) last year and a review of what other CSU campuses are doing was conducted.  The IRC fully supports this resolution.  Departments that have these types of agreements have very close relationships with their respective exchange universities and know the faculty and students very well.  There are considerable differences between what HSU students have to go through and what the foreign exchange students must go through.  This is an attempt to devise more equity in the exchange agreement process.

There was no discussion.  Voting on resolution #12 occurred and the resolution PASSED Unanimously.
3. Resolution on the Dissolution/Removal of Committees from the Committee Roster Based on the Recommendations of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees (#13-06/07-GF)
M/S (Paynton/Schwetman) to place the resolution on the floor.  
Resolution on the Dissolution/Removal of Committees from the Committee Roster Based on the Recommendations of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees

#13-06/07-GF – November 7, 2006
RESOLVED, that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends, based on the findings of the Spring 2006 Task Force on Committees, the temporary suspension until dissolution or reorganization of the Extended Education Advisory Committee; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that based on the same study, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the Dean of the College of Arts, Humanities, and Social Sciences, the temporary suspension until  dissolution or reorganization of the Instructional Communications Advisory Board; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that based on the same study, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends removing the Property Survey Board from the University Handbook; and be it further 

RESOLVED, that based on the same study, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends dissolution of the Committee on Public Art (a subcommittee of the former Standing Committee on Space and Facilities); and be it further 

RESOLVED, that based on the same study, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends dissolution of the Student Financial Aid Committee.

RATIONALE: According to the study, the Extended Education Advisory Committee has not met for several years and there no longer seems to be a clear purpose for the Committee. It needs to be re-evaluated and either dissolved or re-organized to meet current needs.

The Instructional Communications Advisory Board has been recommended for dissolution in the past, but has continued to exist because of “potential liability and community relation issues”.  Because the Board has met rarely, and has had difficulty identifying and/or understanding its charge, an alternative way to address the concern of potential liability and community relation issues regarding the campus publications and radio station should be explored. 

The Property Survey Board was recommended for elimination in 1994; and instead, it was changed from a University committee to an Administrative committee.  Its members are all ex-officio, and its work is internal to Fiscal Affairs.

The Committee on Public Art no longer meets, and its initial charge could be adsorbed by the University Space and Facilities Committee.

The Student Financial Aid Committee has not been meeting since 2000.  Its charge is no longer relevant, given the organizational and technological changes in Financial Aid since its inception.

Discussion of resolution #13:

· Senator Larson spoke to the dissolution of the Instructional Communications Advisory Board.  Its function has been an important one; that is to defend the first amendment on campus, especially the student media.  It was acknowledged that the board has not had to meet to deal with any problems in the past.  The California Assembly and Senate passed a bill, recently signed by the Governor, officially clearing up any ambiguity regarding first amendment rights for college students.  This new legislation will take effect January 1, 2007 and California will be the first state to officially have this kind of legislation.  This essentially eliminates much of the past reasons for the existence of the Instructional Communications Advisory Board.    
· What is the disposition of the remainder of the task force report?  It was noted that this is the first of three resolutions that will be brought forward regarding the task force report.

Voting on resolution #13 occurred and the resolution PASSED Unanimously.

4. Resolution on the Matter of a General Faculty Dues Increase (#14-06/07-GF)
M/S (Wieand/Schwetman) to place the motion on the floor.

Resolution on the Matter of a General Faculty Dues Increase
#14-06/07-GF – November 7, 2006

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the General Faculty annual dues be increased from $10.00 to $20.00 for full-time faculty  and from $5.00 to $10.00 for part-time faculty (including FERP faculty and lecturers); and be it further  

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that this proposed change be put to a vote of the General Faculty vote  at the spring 2006/2007 GFA election; and be it further 

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that if approved by the General Faculty, this proposed change become effective in the 2007-2008 academic year.

RATIONALE: The Constitution of the General Faculty of HSU (Appendix E, HSU Faculty Handbook) provides for the authorization of collection of funds, in Article VII. Finances, Section 1, but does not stipulate an amount.  Since 1999/2000, faculty dues have been assessed at $10.00 per person, on a voluntary basis. 

The General Faculty’s financial commitments have increased during the past several years, and include formal recognition of retiring faculty, counselors, and coaches, recognition for deceased and ill members, and co-sponsored social events with CFA. The current $10.00 payment per year is insufficient to meet any but the most basic expenditures, and consequently, current GFA funds are depleted.  We are in danger of a serious deficit by the end of this academic year.
Discussion on resolution #14:

A handout was distributed that provided a summary of the General Faculty fund financials for the past three years.  It was noted that expenses have increased while income from dues has not increased.  The resolution is proposing an increase in the dues amount.  Other options are being considered for reminding faculty to pay their dues.
M/S (Fulgham/Dunk) to amend the first resolved clause as follows:

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the General Faculty dues schedule be changed to $15.00 for full-time faculty, $10.00 for Emeritus and FERP faculty, and $5.00 for part-time faculty ; and be it further

· This spreads the dues amount across the faculty in a more egalitarian way. 
· Would be willing to support a dues increase to $15 or $20 if child care were offered on the evening of the general faculty social event.  
· $20 doesn’t seem excessive, if it would be helpful.  

· Is there any data on what proportion of the faculty are paying their dues?  The hand-out includes a summary of how many have paid dues for the past three years; less than 25% are paying dues per year.

· Before raising the dues, it seems like it would be better to increase the number of faculty who pay their dues.  Otherwise, the same people who are paying now will be paying the increase.  A limited number of faculty are supporting the efforts of the General Faculty; it would be nice to get broader participation.
· It was suggested that department chairs could be asked to collect dues; not everyone has money available at the opening convocation.  We don’t need to raise the dues if only one out of four is paying; we just need to collect from more people. 

· It was suggested that payroll withholding be set up for faculty dues ($1 per month).
· The part-time faculty dues should remain at $5.00.  

Voting on the amendment to resolution #14 occurred and FAILED with 6 Yes votes, 10 No votes, and 6 Abstentions.

Discussion on resolution #14 continued:

· Several reasons have been identified as to why it might be wise to defeat the resolution at this time.  There have been some suggestions for how to improve the rates of return for faculty dues, rather than increase the dues.
· Given the biggest expense is a social event that not everyone is able to go to; it’s is easy to think that there is no reason to pay dues if you are not attending the social events.

· There are two faculty social events a year; CFA pays for three out of every four events.  Other general faculty expenses include plaques for retiring faculty and last year included the reception for the outstanding professor award.  

· The last time the dues were raised was in 1999/2000.  
M/S (Powell/Larson) to maintain the dues rate for lecturers at $5.00.

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the General Faculty annual dues be increased from $10.00 to $20.00 for full-time faculty  and from $5.00 to $10.00 for part-time FERP faculty, and remain at $5.00 for Lecturers ; and be it further
There was no discussion.  Voting occurred on the amendment to resolution #14 and PASSED.
Voting on resolution #14 as amended occurred and PASSED with 12 Yes votes, 6 No votes, and 7 Abstentions.
5. “Access and Excellence”: the CSU strategic planning process to succeed Cornerstones – Discussion (Vrem)
The Board of Trustees has approved a strategic planning process to update the Cornerstones system-wide planning effort in the 1990’s.  A steering committee has been formed and has met; it has an extensive membership of about forty members, covering a broad constituency across the CSU.  The draft document (in the Senate packet) is currently being revised and will be forwarded to CSU campuses.  Six domains have been identified as major areas of interest (outlined in the document).  The next step will be to send the revised document to the campus presidents, with a request that each campus engage in a discussion of the domains during the next 3-4 months.  Each campus will write a document in response.  
This could be an opportunity for HSU in a number of ways.  Some of the questions/domains seem to be more of an audit of what we are doing now, rather than being very forward-thinking.  However, campuses will have an opportunity to state the issues they think are most important.  Domain #6 “Now and in the Future:  Campus/System Identity” may be the most important one for HSU.  It is important for HSU to maintain its unique identity.  The current way the system funds campuses is not conducive to recognizing and maintaining HSU’s uniqueness.  This is an opportunity for HSU to better articulate its needs to the CSU and ask the CSU to consider the possibility of differential funding and to recognize the unique challenges that HSU has in terms of size, geographic location, mix of programs, etc.      
Senator Thobaben is a member of the steering committee and senators were encouraged to communicate ideas to her.

Are there mechanisms/structures in place for bringing all of the current planning initiatives on campus (WASC, GE, program assessments, etc.) together?  There needs to be a way to coalesce all of these conversations. 

There is a need to fold all of these together, with budget discussions, in some fashion, to achieve some economy of scale.  It will be driven partially be the instructions received from the Chancellor’s Office.  They’re hoping that at least one day will be set aside for a campus discussion on “Access to Excellence”, in order for a Trustee to be present for discussions at each campus.  Given the short time frames, it will be necessary to tie some of these initiatives together.
What is the next step and how can the Senate provide feedback?  At this point, we need to wait until instructions come from the C.O. to the President.    

M/S/P (Paynton/Backues) to adjourn at 4:50 p.m.



















